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Chair’s Report

The past twelve months since October 2005 have been a busy and eventful for the Forum, 
involving internal changes and the need to respond to national and local factors affecting 
asylum seekers and refugees.

The move from cramped 118 Mansfield Road to the spacious Square Centre happened on 30th 
September 2005, after two years of searching - and the stresses of refurbishment. At last we 
have a building with disabled access and sufficient space, in a central location.

Thanks must go to our Treasurer, Leo Keely, for the often-frustrating work of liaising with the 
architect, builders and suppliers, in order to get the premises ready for occupation, and for his 
continuing work in organising necessary improvements to the facilities.

The extra space has provided reasonable working conditions for staff and volunteers, better 
advice and waiting areas, and the reintroduction of on-site meetings and social events. It has 
also made it possible to bring in-house the food distribution for destitute asylum seekers, which 
the Forum had previously supported at St Catherine’s House, Life at the Centre, and St
Andrew’s.

The numbers of refugees and asylum seekers coming to the new centre rapidly got back to 
previous levels, and the improved facilities have been much appreciated.

During the year, the Forum has greatly benefited from the appointment of two managers In 
October Andy Gale joined as Access Development Manager, a post funded by City Council 
Housing, in order to raise the capacity of refugees and asylum seekers to access housing- 
related services. As part of his remit, Andy has worked with Management Committee members 
to revive the Refugee Community Network, providing an opportunity for different communities 
to discuss their common concerns.

In March, Charlotte Robinson was appointed as Centre Manager and set about providing a 
much-needed order to the running of the premises, including Health and Safety issues, a 
positive approach to supporting volunteers, and a strong expert lead to the advice sessions.

There have been many national and local issues that have had serious impact on the lives of 
many asylum seekers - e.g. the start of new detentions of Iraqi asylum seekers and 
deportations to Iraq, the High Court Judgements regarding Zimbabweans, changes in NASS 
accommodation providers, and most recently the requirement by Immigration for asylum

Nottingham & Nottinghamshire REFUGEE FORUM



seekers to sign at Loughborough instead of Nottingham. Forum members have been active? in 
and around all of these issues, campaigning for human rightsand defending individuals from 
attacks.

Over the six years of the Forum’s existence, there have been gradual shifts in the make up of 
those who use the Centre. As many asylum seekers have gained status and settled in the city, 
they have different needs, such as housing, benefits, training,, and job-seeking. The Forum has 
adapted to provide assistance in these areas, whilst still maintaining support for asylum 
seekers and also for the growing numbers of failed asylum seekers. These unfortunate people 
are trapped in a kind of limbo, with no rights to financial support, accommodation, or even 
health care, and are barred from employment (see Anti-Destitution Group report).

Many of those whose cases have been refused are desperate for legal advice, which is 
increasingly difficult to obtain because of cutbacks in legal aid and restrictions on appeal rights. 
In an attempt to meet this need, the Forum approached Paragon Law, one of the few practices 
in Nottingham dealing with asylum cases, to provide, for a fee, the services of a solicitor at the 
Centre one afternoon a week (see Legal Advice report). This has been a valuable addition to 
our services, but unfortunately is not an arrangement we can continue to fund. We are 
currently negotiating with Paragon Law to find an alternative way of continuing.

There have been significant changes to the ethnic backgrounds of asylum seekers dispersed to 
Nottingham. From 2000 to 2004, the majority of people attending the Forum were Turkish 
Kurds, Iraqis (mainly Kurds), Iranians, and Afghans. Over the past twelve months there have 
been large numbers of people from Eritrea, Sudan, and Central Africa, particularly the Congo, 
and an increase in families. This has required a widening of the range of languages for which 
we need to provide interpreters.

The Forum is very fortunate to have recruited a highly dedicated, skilled staff team to provide 
both direct support and administrative back-up. But we are, at heart, still a voluntary 
organisation. Our committed volunteers are essential to our work. Management Committee 
members are managing the finances, obtaining funding, managing staff, developing policies 
and procedures, leading on many of the Forum’s activities and carrying out time-consuming but 
vital jobs. Other volunteers are helping the Centre to function as advisers, receptionists, or 
administrative support, whilst others are involved in running campaigns, destitution support, or 
social activities. Refugee and asylum seeker volunteers play a vital role in the life and work of 
the Forum and we have also benefited greatly from the contributions in time, made by students 
from both Nottingham and Nottingham Trent Universities, as well as local people.

The Forum is a membership-based organisation and we depend very much on the moral, 
practical, and financial support provided by over 400 individuals and affiliated groups. Funding 
is a constant pre-occupation for the Management Committee, and we have experienced several 
funding uncertainties th is year. Some of these have had positive outcomes, others have been 
unsuccessful, and one is still awaited (see Treasurer’s Report). We are grateful to the Big 
Lottery for extending our funding for a further three years, and for the generous financial and 
moral support we have received from the City Council. So we are now on a financially secure 
footing for the coming year.

This will enable us to continue working with and for people who have had to flee for their lives - 
and ensure that we can provide them with friendship and support in Nottingham.

Patsy Brand
Chair of the Management Committee
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Access Development Manager’s Report

I started working at NNRF last year, in a new post aimed at further developing services at the 
Square Centre and at improving access to services for refugees and asylum seekers, whether 
through working with service providers to increase awareness of the needs of refugees, or 
disseminating news and information amongst the refugee community.

Information for refugee communities

“The Network meetings have helped to spread news and information 
to other communities, friend to friend. The information I get here, I 
make sure I tell all my friends what is going on. ”

9

Meetings of the Refugee Community Network have provided a regular opportunity for people to 
discuss common areas of concern, share ideas, and to disseminate information, and have 
provided an initial springboard for social events, training, and other activities. First issues of a 
newsletter for refugee communities, with information about services available and news 
updates, have been produced and made available in the main hall and at reception in the 
Square Centre. This has also been translated into the main refugee languages. The 
newsletters have also been circulated internally, but we hope to produce the newsletter more 
regularly and with wider distribution in the coming year. We’ve also run training sessions for 
refugee communities on areas such as the asylum system and the benefits system - further 
training and awareness-raising sessions should be another focus in the months ahead. 

“Because of the Network meetings we have a voice. When people 
don't understand their situation or don’t know how to deal with their 
problems, I say, “That’s because you don't go to the meetings!”

Working with service providers

This year, NNRF has worked in collaboration with other organisations to address some of the 
gaps in services and raise awareness of the needs of refugees. Following a successful model 
in Leicester, we’re in the process of developing a directory of organisations in Nottingham that 
provide services for refugees and asylum seekers. It is hoped that the development of the 
Directory will lead to an email news bulletin for service providers, giving current news and 
information about refugee issues.

One of our key concerns this year has been the provision of housing for new refugees, as 
evidenced by the numbers of refugees whose NASS support had finished but who were 
temporarily homeless whilst waiting for council accommodation. We have raised this issue 
during the course of the year, and whilst City Housing is currently developing new provision to 
address this problem, it remains a concern. We also had concerns about how easily refugees 
would be able to access the new “HomeLink” system, which requires people to “bid” fortheir 
choice of council properties; in response to this, a weekly drop-in surgery was set up at the 
Square Centre in collaboration with Hostels Liaison Group, which provides refugees with 
assistance in accessing the HomeLink website and placing "bids” for properties. On the issue 
of healthcare, we took part in a very successful joint conference on refugee and asylum seeker 
issues that was organised for NHS staff.
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Women and Families

The opening of the Square Centre has given us the space and the opportunity to develop more 
child-friendly facilities. The family room provides a safer and more welcoming environment for 
mothers and children and, staffed by creche workers, has provided childcare facilities during 
the women-only ESOL classes that were held this year. To coincide with the ESOL classes, we 
opened up Friday mornings as a specific women-only drop-in session. This has been slow to 
develop initially, but there are plans to run more structured workshops, training and social 
events for women during the coming months. We were also involved in arranging a social event 
at the Chase Community Centre to mark International Women’s Day. Organised in
collaboration with the Nawzad Awchi for the Chase and with Refugee Action, the event 
attracted nearly 200 women and children. Information and craft activity stalls at the event 
included those run by the library service and the Health Advocacy Project.

Leyla Ahmed continued to work to support women refugees at the Square Centre this year, 
accompanying them to appointments, interpreting and advocating on their behalf. Her post 
came to an end in September, when the funding ceased, and we would like to wish Leyla the 
best for the future.

It’s been a busy year and there is still a great deal to be done in terms of further developing 
training, services, and activities in the Square Centre.

Andy Gale
Access Development Manager

Nottingham Works Project: Employment, Training and Welfare Benefits

The Nottingham Works project has enabled NNRF to provide assistance to refugees in 
accessing employment, through assistance with job search activities, and through advice and 
guidance on training and education. Another key activity has been the provision of assistance 
with welfare benefits. These roles are frequently inter-related, and a refugee who has come to 
the Square Centre for help with their benefits payments can often be referred to another 
adviser for assistance with employment or training advice, and vice versa.

Janet Hannay provides advice and assistance on welfare benefits issues. This might include 
help obtaining Job Seekers Allowance, Income Support, Disability Living Allowance, Child 
Benefit, Tax Credits, Social Fund Loans, or Housing Benefit. Janet has seen around 30 people 
each week and has enabled many refuges to successfully negotiate the complex benefits 
system.

When housing benefit has been incorrectly denied, Janet has made appeals on clients’ behalf, 
which has prevented eviction through court action. She has also attended around a dozen 
successful court hearings, which are usually followed up with a “Money Management
Interview” to ensure the client follows their repayment scheme and keeps to any agreement 
made with the courts.

There continues to be a demand for this service, and refugees in the city are ever more reliant 
on her advice following the disbanding of the specialist Refugee Team at Water Court Job 
Centre and the launch of the new Job Centre Plus system.

Case Study

Mr B is 25 years old, with Indefinite Leave to Remain within the UK and has a good 
command of English. He was in receipt of Job Seekers Allowance and Housing Benefit, 
and was anxious to obtain employment within the catering industry. It is difficult to 
remove the ‘safety net’ that benefit provides, and therefore important that the correct 
steps are taken to remove barriers that Refugees face when trying to find work.

I conducted an interview with Mr B and explained the advantages of gaining 
employment. As he was over 25, if he worked for more than 30 hours per week, 
Working Tax Credit could be paid. If his wages were low, Housing Benefit and Council 
Tax Benefit could also be implemented and as he was classed as long-term unemployed 
(18 months), he qualified for 4 weeks Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefit run-on, 
along with a £100 Job Bonus.

The next step was to book an appointment with the Employment Adviser, who carried 
out an in-depth job search for catering vacancies within his area. Assistance was given 
to complete job applications and a CV was enclosed with the application. Within a 
week, Mr B. was invited to an interview for an Assistant Caterer job at a new restaurant 
opening in the city centre. He commenced full time work a week later and I assisted 
him in closing down his benefit claim and ensured that all benefit due to him was paid. 

Janet Hannay, Welfare Benefits Adviser
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Accessing employment and training is often central to successful refugee integration, and 
many refugees have skills and experience which they frequently struggle to be able to use once 
they have been granted Leave to Remain in the UK. During the past year, we have provided 
advice and guidance enabling refugees to find job opportunities and access employment - 
over 20 refugees have been successfully helped in this way during the year. Advice on 
accessing training and education has been provided this year by Marie Ainsworth of Guideline 
Careers, who has provided an effective weekly surgery at the Square Centre, and around 40 
refugees have also been helped into training and education during the year.

Case Study

Mr Y comes from Eritrea and has been in the UK since August 2005. Previously he had 
been a soldier, but was now looking to work in electrical installation/engineering, and 
wanted to know about training opportunities.

Initially Mr Y was unclear about which area of construction he wanted to work in. We 
discussed his interests, and I gave him some labour market information, as well as 
information about training courses.

I arranged for People's College to send Mr Y information about an electrical installation 
course. I also checked out New Deal provision and looked at Nottingham Chamber of 
Commerce placements in construction/engineering. I Advised Mr Y to do a college 
course first, to acquire some industry knowledge; I also discussed different job levels 
with Mr Y, for example the differences between working as a technician or in 
professional engineering.

I devised a CV for Mr Y, targeted at the construction industry, and made an appointment 
for him at the Nottingham Chamber of Commerce New Deal programme. I also advised 
Mr Y to put his name on the list for the driving test theory course at NNRF.

Mr Y later asked for advice on whether he should go into electrical installation or 
training offered by Chamber of Commerce in forklift driving. Here we had to think about 
his long-term and short-term plans. As he feels he needs to get some short intensive 
training to enable him to work, he said he would prefer to take a 13-week programme in 
forklift truck driving. I also talked with him about how he might achieve his long-term 
goals of going into electrical engineering.

Mr Y. has since completed a forklift course and has found work in the industry.

Marie Ainsworth (Guideline Careers)

Andy Gale
Access Development Manager
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One Stop Shop Project

The One Stop Shop Project continued throughout the year to provide advice, support and 
advocacy to refugees and asylum seekers on a wide range of issues, including housing, health 
and education. Many of the people that have used the service have multiple, connected 
problems and the project works with a range of other services to try to find the right solutions 
for each individual. Over 1,500 advice sessions were held over the course of the year.

One of the issues that came up frequently during the year was the provision of housing for new 
refugees who have Leave to Remain, but have had to leave their NASS property and have no 
accommodation whilst waiting for council housing to become available. Larry McCloskey had 
great success in arranging temporary accommodation for refugees through NACRO, and many 
referrals were made this way. Referrals to private accommodation providers were less 
successful, and we continued to lobby for proper provision for new refugees.

Larry worked tirelessly as the One Stop Shop adviser since the post was created in June 2003, 
and developed the busy and effective service that we have now. Larry decided to move on 
during the summer, and we would like to both acknowledge the work that he did at NNRF and 
to wish him the very best for the future.

We are delighted to have recently secured new funding for the One Stop Shop project and we 
are currently in the process of recruiting a new adviser. In the meantime, we are grateful to 
Yvonne Rowbottom who has worked in the adviser role during the past few months.

Case Study

Mr P is an Asylum Seeker. He has a neurological disorder following a spinal injury, 
which makes his walking spasmodic, slow and shaky. Mr P is living in NASS 
accommodation and was receiving support for his physical needs from a friend who had 
lived at the same address; however this person had been returned to his country of 
origin and this had left Mr P without any support. Mr P is unable to cope alone and this 
showed in his drastic weight loss.

A friend in Derby offered to help Mr P and so he placed a request with the Home Office 
to be moved to accommodation in Derby. The Home Office responded with a request for 
a Medical Assessment from his GP and a Community Care Assessment from Social 
Services; they stated that both of these were needed within 4 days. I accompanied Mr P 
to the local Adult Services Team office, where a Social Worker agreed that time was 
short and that he would do his best to provide the Assessment.

The Medical Assessment forwarded by the GP not only recommended a move because 
of Mr P’s physical needs, but had also stated that the meals currently provided by the 
Community Care Services were not appropriate, because the food was too spicy and 
was enhancing Mr N’s medical problem, which was neurological and had affected the 
whole of his body. I discussed this problem with the Social Worker, who contacted the 
Meals Department and managed to secure a range of alternative meals for Mr P. We 
also arranged provision of a bed that was more suitable to Mr P’s physical needs (the 
existing bed was too small and had resulted in Mr P falling out and having difficulty in 
getting back into bed).

The Community Care Assessment was faxed to me that afternoon. It was sent on to the 
Home Office along with the GP’s Medical Assessment and we expect his move to 
accommodation in Derby to be granted.

Yvonne Rowbottom
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Legal Services provided by NNRF

Kirin Abbas
Paragon Law

The NNRF has a history of supporting clients in respect of their legal matters, and has done so 
successfully over a number of years. This has primarily been led by Barrie Ward, a volunteer at 
the NNRF. A former solicitor, Barrie quickly developed an understanding of many of the legal 
issues surrounding asylum seekers. He met with clients on a regular basis, providing ongoing 
support for a significant number of asylum seekers. In providing the service, Barrie has been 
assisted by the volunteers of the Forum and law students from the local universities, who 
attended on a regular basis during term time. However, as the NNRF was not accredited to 
give legal advice, the advice was limited to assisting asylum seekers in understanding what is 
happening to their case and signposting them on to a qualified adviser where appropriate.

In early 2006, the NNRF arranged with Paragon Law for regular weekly surgeries to be held at 
the Forum. A significant number of asylum seekers have been advised at these surgeries in 
respect of their immigration matters. The majority of those attending do not have legal 
representatives of their own, and therefore this has often been their only means to access 
legal advice. In the current climate, with the decreasing number of immigration advisers, it has 
been increasingly difficult for asylum seekers, particularly those who have already received a 
decision on their case following a court hearing.

Thus the NNRF currently have a regular surgery with a qualified legal adviser on its premises. 
In addition to this, Barrie Ward has maintained his ongoing commitment to asylum seekers 
and, lastly, there is the invaluable service provided by law students who volunteer and have 
developed legal skills working with Barrie Ward and Paragon Law, which have in turn allowed 
the NNRF to provide even greater support for asylum seekers.

Many of the individuals who have attended the surgery have managed to get hold of further 
evidence in support of their claims. This evidence has often gone to contradict the findings 
that were made in their negative court decision. Other individuals who have attended have 
managed to get hold of some form of further evidence, which in itself has not been strong 
enough to pursue the claim on their behalf, but they have received advice as to the kind of 
information they need to get hold of in order that a second application may be pursued on their 
behalf. Upon occasion, individuals have attended the surgery who simply have been too 
apprehensive about seeking advice from an adviser. However in the more relaxed and 
supporting surroundings of the forum they have been able to discuss their case and seek 
advice on any action that they are able to take.

Thus NNRF has expanded its services and the support it has provided goes towards meeting 
the needs of many asylum seekers. Over 130 individuals have been seen by the solicitor at the 
Forum and 25% have then had their cases taken up by Paragon Law. As a result of these 
surgeries, a number of failed asylum seekers have been able to pursue a fresh claim, others 
have been advised of the options available to them in terms of legal avenues that they may be 
able to explore and further evidence that they may require and, as a minimum, a number of 
asylum seekers have a better understanding as to what has happened on their case and why 
they were refused asylum in the United Kingdom.
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Refugee Campaign Group

We have had stalls at the following: One World Fair, Living Ghosts Event, MayDay, Green 
Festival, Nottingham Pride, Nottingham Student Peace Conference, Banner Theatre 
performance, Refugee Week events. These are the best opportunities for meeting the public 
face-to-face to discuss issues, exchange views, attempt to dispel myths and lies and, quite 
often, it can be the first time that some of the public have met and spoken to an asylum seeker 
or refugee and heard first hand their experiences. This last point is a most effective and 
powerful tool.

In addition to Campaign Group literature, the stall also has information on the Destitution 
Group, Food Group and NNRF.

The twice-weekly vigil outside Central Police Station to offer support and solidarity to people 
signing on continued until late into 2005, but had to cease because it was difficult to find 
enough volunteers able to give the necessary time. During its run, it was extremely popular 
with those signing on, who very often expressed their appreciation and thanks to us for being 
there. It was with regret that it was ended, but it was extremely hard work to do when it came 
down to only three/four regular volunteers, who between them could not always cover the two 
days each week that it required.

A small sub-group organised Nottingham MayDay 2006 with the theme of, and emphasis on, 
Internationalism, Solidarity, and Saying NO to Racism. The day went so well and was so much 
appreciated by those attending that we are going to organise MayDay 2007.

We now have our own banner.

We have attended conferences/rallies elsewhere on various related issues.

Representatives have met, along with the NNRF, a Home Office Under-Secretary and civil 
servants with regard to several general issues.

We have a media sub-group who are making contacts locally, and a Radio Nottingham 
programme on asylum seekers/refugees is planned in conjunction with this group.

Worked with The Vine to establish a house for homeless asylum seekers/refugees. A dwelling 
has been identified, and work is in progress regarding funding and accommodation.

A small booklet has been produced in different languages to hand out to those in danger of 
being detained and what to do if it happens.

Mobilised, at very short notice, a demonstration outside Bridewell, when a local asylum seeker 
was detained, and lobbied various people/organisations for his release.

Working with NNRF in producing a procedure to follow in the event of someone being 
unexpectedly detained as several problems and 'faults’ in our present system, (or lack of one), 
were highlighted by the above case.

Recently held a public meeting about the Home Office plan to make asylum seekers go to 
Loughborough to sign on instead of Nottingham as at present and will continue to campaign on 
and raise awareness of this.

The Refugee Campaign Group, August 2006.
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Membership Report September 2006

We currently have 482 members. 90 of these are affiliated organisations, and 392 are 
individuals.

About 250 memberships need renewing. Everyone is sent a reminder and given at least a year 
of grace to renew, but then they will be removed from the database - so please, if this may be 
you: renew now! Subscriptions are free for unwaged, low-waged and volunteers, and a 
minimum of £10 for others. It is helpful if even people who don't need to pay can renew, as 
then I know that you still wish to be a member and that I have your current details.

4

It is very heartening that so many people now pay more than the basic £10, and 51 members 
contribute by regular standing order. Standing orders and membership subs are currently 
funnelled into the Destitution Fund, to help the many destitute asylum seekers we are trying to 
support.

NNRF’s members give us strength. As well as raising considerable funds for us by donations 
and standing orders, members have also created other fund-raising opportunities - such as 
running a sponsored half-marathon. Members have attended talks and other events, and 
responded to many requests for help, whether the request has been for transport, warm 
blankets, volunteers for food distribution, attendance at protests, or whatever else we may ask 
of you!

I try to keep in touch with members via email as much as possible, as this keeps NNRF costs
down. If you are not receiving emails from me, and would like to, please email 
chriscookcann@yahoo.co.uk.

I’d like to record a big "thank you” to all NNRF’s members, and for all the support members 
have given in the past year. Your generosity is really important and appreciated. Thanks.

Chris Cann
Membership Secretary
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Cash support

The Home Office has continued its strategy of stopping financial support for most of those 
whose asylum claims are refused. They are also evicted from their NASS accommodation and 
not entitled to healthcare except in very limited circumstances. We have continued to offer a 
small amount of cash and some food to those left destitute by this policy. We support an 
average of 140 people a month in this way, mostly single adults, but also some families. We 
have continued to help several pregnant women after their babies were born. Some, but not 
all, are given Section 4 (hard case) support after the birth, though there is often a delay.

Although we are able to give only a small amount for each individual, the total cost is great. 
Between April 1st 2005 and August 31st 2006, we spent £21, 379, on food and lunch tickets 
(which are given as an alternative to the food bags to those who have nowhere to store or cook 
food) and £14, 980 on food distribution. In recent months we have spent an average of £2,
170, not including the cost of the food given out on Saturdays. Our regular income from 
standing orders is about £930 a month. Fortunately, we have received generous donations, 
which have enabled us to keep going. For the same 17-month period, we had a total of £43,
187 given to the destitution fund.

This is a wonderful level of generosity, but aside from the regular standing orders, which are 
included in this amount, there is no guarantee that this level of funding will be repeated, so 
there is a constant fear that the money will dry up and we will have to reduce the help we are 
able to give. Since £2.50 a week and 2 bags of food is hardly a lot, we would hate to have to 
do this.

Destitution among asylum seekers has begun to be a campaign issue. NNRF participated in 
research carried out nationally by Refugee Action, who have been interviewing destitute people 
around the country. They spent 2 days in Nottingham talking to people here and we await their 
report with great interest. Church Action on Poverty has taken up this issue with their Living 
Ghosts campaign and Leicester Refugee and Asylum Seekers’ Voluntary Sector Forum have 
produced their second report detailing some of the effects of destitution in Leicester. All this 
work helps to bring to life just how difficult and demoralising it is to have no means of support, 
no secure place to live and almost no access to healthcare. It is hard to believe that this is 0 happening in the UK in 2006.

Myra Woolfson
Anti-Destitution Group
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Personnel Changes: October 2005 - September 2006

LEAVING THE TEAM

30th September 2005 - Sam Azad
Sam Azad was our Centre Co-ordinator from 2001, and played a key role in developing the 
Forum’s centre at 118 Mansfield Road. He was completely committed to the cause of 
supporting asylum-seekers and refugees, and was unstinting in his efforts on behalf of 
individuals in trouble. He set the tone for the way the centre should operate - and for the 
ethos we strive to maintain. He was seen by many as the public face of the Forum and 
earned the respect of the wider community.

July 2006 - Larry McCloskey
Larry was the One Stop Shop Adviser. He had been in post for three years, and by his 
personal commitment and extensive knowledge, developed the adviser’s role into one of 
providing advocacy and integrated support, rather than just the information and advice 
service. He was especially active in improving access to accommodation for homeless 
refugees, for support services for gay asylum seekers and people with HIV/ AIDS.

As continuation funding has been secured until March 2009, this vacancy will be 
advertised in autumn 2006.

18th August 2006 - Lizzie Parker
Lizzie had been with the NNRF for two years during a period of growth in the organisation, 
greatly increasing her workload. She was a highly valued member of the centre team, 
always willing to help out, always calm and friendly amidst the frequent chaos! She will be 
greatly missed - as she spreads her wings to London - and possibly New York.

September 2006 - Leyla Hassan Ahmed
Leyla was the part-time One Stop Shop Assistant Adviser and Women’s Officer. She had 
previously contributed greatly as a volunteer. She was employed from August 2005, 
mainly to co-support Somali and Arabic-speaking women in accessing health and other 
services. She also encouraged women to avail themselves of the Forum’s support. 
Regretfully, there is no further funding for this post.

JOINING THE TEAM

3rd October 2005 - Andy Gale
Andy joined as Access Development Manager. This 2-year post, funded by NCC Housing, is 
aimed at raising the capacity of refugees and other BME communities to access housing- 
related services (see Andy’s report for details).

Andy previously worked as an adviser for Refugee Action in Leicester, in a Community 
Development role. Prior to that, he worked for Voluntary Service Overseas (VSO) in 
Mongolia and for a medical charity in Russia.

29th March 2006 - Charlotte Robinson
Charlotte Robinson started as Centre Manager, responsible for the smooth running of the 
premises and developing its facilities, including health and safety, organising volunteers, 
and leading the advice sessions.

Charlotte also came from an adviser’s role at Refugee Action in Nottingham and worked as 
a volunteer organiser for the Red Cross, Victims of Fire Support Service.
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24th January 2006 - Yvonne Rowbottom
Yvonne started as a part-time Assistant Adviser, working with the Nottingham Works 
project, assisting refugees into training and employment and in benefits advice.

7th August 2006 - Gina Musa
Gina’s role as Centre Administrator includes administration for the Centre Manager and 
Management Committee, personnel administration, payroll, and financial control in 
partnership with the Treasurer.

Gina is fully committed to supporting refugees and asylum seekers, and has been assisting 
the Roaming Pictures project at the centre as a volunteer.

Temporary volunteer organisers

During the gap between Sam’s departure and Charlotte’s appointment, the role of 
volunteer organiser was covered temporarily by Paul Carroll, and later by Amdani Juma and 
Bahman Mohammed. We are grateful to them for capably filling that important role.

Patsy Brand with John Collins, 
leader of Nottingham City Council

On Saturday 26th April, The 
Square Centre was formally 
opened. Maeve Sherlock, from 
the Refugee Council, was our 
keynote speaker, and the event 
was attended by John Collins, 
leader of the City Council.

Opening The Square Centre

Maeve Sherlock
Director of the Refugee Council
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Drop-In Advice Sessions

We have continued to provide drop-in advice sessions on Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday 
afternoons, staffed mainly by volunteers, supervised by the Centre Manager, and assisted by 
other members of staff. Each session is attended by up to 40 refugees and asylum seekers 
requiring a wide range of information, advice and support. In a typical session, advisers may 
deal with the following:

• NASS support problem
• Travel Document application
• Naturalisation application
• Reading/translating letters
• Housing repairs
• Debt

Driving licence application
Utility supply problems 
Accommodation issues
Family reunions
‘End of the road’ cases 
Lost documents
Homelessness
Destitution
Phoning solicitors
Making appointments

The advisers deal on the spot with many issues, but can also refer on to the staff advisers and 
support workers for more extended support and detailed advice. The provision since February 
of legal advice by Paragon Law on Wednesday afternoons has been an important additional 
resource (see Legal Advice report).

Waiting times can be long, as many queries require lengthy calls to other agencies. Whilst 0 
waiting, people can access free refreshments and use the internet, and there is a good supply 
of toys in the playroom for the increasing number of visitors with young children.

All advice given and work carried out is recorded in the individual users' files, which are stored 
securely. There are now more than 2450 User Files, with an average of 15 new files being 
created each week for first-time visitors.

Charlotte Robinson, Centre Manager 
Patsy Brand, Chair
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Tenant Support Service (Floating Support)

We have continued to provide assistance to new refugee tenants setting up home for the first 
time, and sustaining their tenancies. This work is made possible by a contract from
Nottingham City Council’s Supporting People Team, funded by central government.

Since the contract started in January 2003, we have supported over 400 single tenants and 
families, of whom 75 have been taken on in the past 12 months. NNRF is contracted for a 
caseload of 29, but the team will not turn people away and consequently works at well over 
this number.

On signing up for their first home, most refugees have few possessions and little knowledge of 
how to access utilities and benefits, or of the costs of running a household. They are also often 
moving to an unfamiliar area. The tenant support worker is able to assist with all these 
matters and many more, in order to ease the stressful process and help tenants as they start 
to rebuild their lives.

t
Case study

Mr M was referred to me by Larry McCloskey, our Health, Education and Housing 
adviser, after he had helped Mr M to obtain a private property, as he was not on the 
council waiting list, having recently moved into the area. This was an unusual case for 
me, as it was a private let which I hadn’t dealt with before.

Mr M is a single parent with 3 children of school age; the youngest is disabled with an 
incurable genetic disorder called Fragile X syndrome.

Mr M’s wife had committed suicide 3 years previously in London. The family then 
relocated from London to be nearer Mr M’s brother so he could help with the children, 
as he was finding it very difficult to cope, especially with his youngest child.

My first concern was to change address for all the different benefits to prevent future 
complications. I also arranged a benefit check for the family with Janet Hannay, our

▲ Benefits Adviser; this would include checking whether the youngest child could be
entitled to a Disability Living Allowance. I also helped Mr M to apply for Housing benefit 
for his rent and Council Tax Benefit.

Mr M has reasonable English, so he was able to take the necessary readings from the 
Gas and Electric Meters so I could contact the suppliers and alert them to a change of 
tenancy.

I did not complete a Community Care Grant for the family, because the house was 
described as fully-furnished, so they would not be eligible. Through Refugee Forum, I 
was able to obtain private donations of electrical items, bedding, linen, crockery and 
some small pieces of furniture.

I contacted Education Admissions at the Sandfield Centre for the two older boys, and 
got them places at local schools. Pupil Benefits Section was contacted, and the 
relevant forms filled in for free school dinners and uniforms.
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The youngest required a nursery place, and I arranged an appointment at the local 
school. Mr M and I were very keen to have 'John’ statemented to allow him to attend a 
‘special school’, which he needed/ His doctor made an appointment with the local 
hospital to have his condition investigated. Social Services were contacted to arrange a 
visit to ensure all precautions have been taken to make the home safe for a disabled 
child.

I accompanied Mr M and the children to the local library to register them and to ask if 
any specialist help, such as homework clubs, were available in their area.

The family have a TV, so I arranged for a monthly payment scheme for the Television 
Licence.

A letter was written to Patient Services to obtain a new G P because of the distance 
they had moved. I also assisted Mr M to apply to Nottingham City Council and local 
Housing Associations fora long-term housing solution.

After these urgent resettlement tasks, it was my responsibility to assist the family to 
sustain the tenancy, and to support them in building their new lives in Nottingham.

Julie Whitehead Floating Support Worker

The Future

The current Supporting People contract was due for renewal earlier this year, but delays within 
the City Council team responsible, have meant that new contracts are currently out for tender 
and likely to come into force in April 2007.

NNRF, as an organisation, has gained accredited status with the Supporting People team and 
has successfully passed the review process.

As Nottingham City Council and Supporting People Team plan to offer only one contract for 
refugees, NNRF is in discussions with Refugee Housing Association, the main provider of 
Floating Support to refugees, to put in a joint bid. The outcome of the tendering process will be 
known by January 2007.

The four support workers, Amdani, Julie, Jasim and Saeed, three of whom are themselves 
refugees with first-hand knowledge of the problems facing the tenants, are highly committed, 
very experienced and provide an excellent and much-appreciated service. We very much hope 
that we will be allowed to continue to deliver it in the future.

Patsy Brand
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Centre Manager’s Report

Since my appointment in March 2006, there have been a number of key changes and goals 
that the Refugee Forum has achieved.

Centre Management

The open day in April was a happy occasion and a celebration of the new location and 
possibilities of the Centre. For this day, a lot of work was done by centre volunteers and staff 
to ensure the centre was ready, both for the day and for use by centre users afterwards.

The centre itself has changed appearance since this time and each change has been 
completed with the aim of making the centre more welcoming, open, and accessible for centre 
users. The physical changes include; more seating areas, more information/leaflet holders, 
children’s play room, computers with internet access, better advice facilities and more effective 
use of interview rooms.

In addition to these changes, I have worked on the vitally important issues of Health and Safety 
within the centre. New policy and procedures are now in the final stages of implementation, 
with the aim of being completely compliant by the end of this year.

Services

We continue to provide the invaluable general advice drop-in services three times a week; 
please see the drop in advice session report for more details.

We have co-ordinated three different levels of ESOL classes over a ten week period, as well as 
a driving theory course, and two Preparation for Work courses, all using the computer facilities.

)

In line with the aim of making the centre more user-friendly and accessible, we have started to 
trial Open Mornings (Mondays, Tuesdays and Thursdays) where centre users can come into the 
centre and use the facilities, including free refreshments and the internet. We also hope that 
these open mornings will be used by centre users as a place to sit, relax, or a place to meet 
people. During the open mornings, there is no access to specialist advisers, although the 
dedicated volunteers on the reception desk are always able to make appointments for these 
advisers.

As well as the general open mornings, we have started to trial a women’s only open social 
morning, where the women have access to the same facilities, with the addition of the 
creche/children’s play room and a creche worker, in a comfortable environment.

Centre Volunteers

The centre itself is manned by a large number of volunteers, without whom many of the current 
services would not be available. We currently have approximately thirty-five volunteers 
(excluding the destitution groups and the campaign group); of these, fifteen are from refugee 
backgrounds and twenty-two can speak foreign languages.

These centre volunteers, effectively man the reception area, provide the first welcoming face of 
the Refugee Forum to centre users and answer incoming calls. The other volunteers provide 
good quality advice during the advice sessions or act as interpreters.
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Since taking up my post, I have offered a number of training sessions for volunteers, as well as 
ensuring that volunteers have an induction and mentoring system, and offering the opportunity 
for individual support and supervision sessions.

In addition to volunteers already working at the centre, we have at least five or six more 
volunteers in the recruitment process, and we are registered with both Nottingham and 
Nottingham Trent University and the Nottingham Council for Voluntary Service (www.do-
it.org.uk).

Charlotte Robinson
Square Centre Manager

Interpreters

One of the strengths of the Forum is the availability of interpreters for a wide-range of refugee 
community languages. Our advice work could not function without them. Interpreting costs are byj^t 
into every funding bid and this has enabled us to employ two interpreting staff, Bahman Mohamet® 
and Ismaiel Alwan who cover Sorani and other Kurdish dialects, Arabic, Farsi and Turkish. In 
addition, we employ several refugee support workers, who between them speak eight languages, 
including French and several African languages.

Refugee and asylum seeker volunteers also contribute much to providing interpreting throughout 
the week. Tigryan and French speaking volunteers have been particularly helpful this year when 
there has been an influx of Eritrean and central African asylum seekers and refugees arriving in 
Nottingham.

We are very grateful to all the refugees and asylum seekers, who contribute through their language 
skills to the work of the Forum, and enable us to help so many others.

Patricia Stoat 
Secretary
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Partnership Working and Networking

Our achievements in supporting asylum seekers and refugees have been greatly enhanced by 
the quality and range of our partnership working with both statutory and voluntary sector 
agencies.

• Our relationship with Refugee Action, in regard to asylum seeker support problems and 
in supporting women and families, has been especially fruitful this year. Our staff and 
volunteers have also benefited from their training and updates on recent changes to the 
asylum system.

• We have built up good working relationships with City Council staff in Housing, 
Supporting People, City Homes, Housing Benefit, Education, Social Services, Library 
Services, Programmes and Strategy, the Racial Harassment Team, and the Police.

• Through the Nottingham Works contract, we have developed links with other providers 
of education, training, employment, and benefits advice, including community-based job 
shops and advice centres, New Deal for Communities, Job Centre Plus, Benefits Agency, 
Guideline Careers and Connexions, Working Links, NCN and People’s Colleges.

• Regarding ESOL provision we have worked with New College Nottingham, BEGIN and 
ENABLE.

• On asylum accommodation issue,s we have liaised with Refugee Housing Association, 
Capital Accommodation and, more recently, new NASS contract holders, Priority 
Properties. In the difficult search for accommodation for those granted leave to remain, 
we have worked with the Hostels Liaison Group (HLG), NACRO, YMCA, Salvation Army, 
and private letting companies.

• Our work with destitute failed asylum seekers has been greatly aided by support and 
donations from churches and other faith groups, schools, and the ASBO centre.
New refugee tenants are referred to Family First, the Vineyard Arches and the Friary for 
furniture, household goods and equipment for children.

• Health service links have continued to be important - with GPs, health visitors, NHS 
Direct, the HIV/Aids team and mental health workers.

• In addition to links with Paragon Law (see Legal Advice report), the Forum’s advisers 
and our volunteer interpreters work closely with other immigration solicitors, both in 
Nottingham and other local cities.

• A close working relationship has continued with the Chase Community Centre and 
Advice Centre in St Ann’s, an area where many refugees are now living.

• NNRF has continued to take part in relevant forums, including the City Council-led Multi 
Agency Asylum Seeker & Refugee Forum, the Police Consultative Forum, the East 
Midlands Consortium on Asylum Seekers and Refugees (EMCARS), the Meadows 
Asylum & Refugee Group, the Floating Support Network, Nottingham Community 
Network, NCVS and its refugee mentoring project ‘Time Together’ - and we are joining 
the Nottingham Black Partnership.
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• It is important that Forum staff and volunteers keep up-to-date with national 
developments relating to asylum and immigration issues. We rely heavily for this on 
bulletins from, among others, the Refugee Council, Refugee Action, the National 
Coalition of Anti-deportation Campaigns (NCADC) and the indispensable asylum internet 
news service run by Frank Corrigan.

We are grateful to all these and other agencies and organisations involved in working with 
refugees and asylum seekers for their support and co-operation over the past 12 months.

Dancing our rights
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Refugee Week - June 2006

Refugee Week is a UK-wide festival that celebrates the great contribution made by refugees to 
UK life, and promotes understanding of why people become refugees. Every year hundreds of 
arts, cultural and educational events are organised across the UK.

This year in Nottingham, many organisations, including Refugee Forum, and individuals 
contributed to making ‘Refugee Week’ a stimulating, informative and enjoyable experience - 
with a wide range of activities throughout the month of June.

The official launch, with balloons, postcards, posters, lollipops and other promotional and myth­
busting materials, took place on St. Peter’s Gate on Saturday 17th.

Exhibitions, both artistic and informative, including children’s work, video and photographs, 
were staged at the Central Library, Community Centres and the ASBO centre.

Arts and music events and workshops were held at Refugee Forum, Sneinton Hermitage and 
Bluebell Hill Community Centres, Ecoworks, and the Sycamore Millennium Centre. The ASBO 
centre display called, ‘How do you sleep at night?,’ included photos and comments taken by 
‘failed’, destitute, homeless asylum seekers to portray a first-hand account of their lives. 

Informative meetings included:

• A seminar at the Council House on refugee mental health issues by Dr Derek 
Summerfield. This was followed by a showing of the video - ‘Mapping Memories,’ 
directed by Nottingham-based Kurdish filmmaker, San Saravan (a member of Refugee 
Forum’s Management Committee) with refugee students from People’s College.

• A discussion for young people and adults on what it is like to be a refugee and asylum 
seeker, led by staff from Refugee Action and Refugee Forum.

• ‘What happened to Refugee Rights?’ with guest speaker, Liz Fekete, Deputy Director of 
the Institute of Race Relations, held at Refugee Forum. Liz explored the issue of attacks 
on refugee rights in ‘Fortress Europe’, and how we can best defend these rights.

• ‘Poverty Hearings’ at the Vine, Bobbersmill. On the Friday of Refugee Week the Mayor 
and Mayoress of Nottingham together with local councillors and fifty plus people from 
the local community gathered at The Vine to hear for themselves the stories of five 
asylum seekers. After each story, the groups of ‘hearers’ sitting at round tables spoke 
together about what they had heard - clearly for many the plight of asylum seekers, 
especially the ‘refused’, came as a shock. ‘Can this really be happening here?’ The 
hearings were part of the Living Ghosts campaign being led by Church Action on Poverty.

This year’s Refugee Week in Nottingham was one of the most successful the City has seen - 
thanks to the efforts of many people - and in large part to the excellent publicity leaflet 
generated by Stuart Brown of Long Journey Home.
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Roaming Pictures
First Annual Report - November 2005 - October 2006

Who we are

Roaming Pictures is a newly established, independent, non-profit organisation, run by people 
from diverse professional and artistic backgrounds. We were established in November 2005, 
and we work in Nottingham and the surrounding region. We are based at The Square Centre 
and are part of Nottingham Refugee Forum.
Email: roaming_pictures@yahoo.comS 07751 670 942

Mission statement

We are working to create spaces in the city where marginalised individuals/groups from 
refugee/asylum seeker communities can shape their stories, tell their often painful narratives, 
and make known the meaning of their experiences. Film is an ideal channel through which the 
complexities of daily life, the inner landscapes of past and present, and individual and 
collective losses and struggles can be spoken. Our group aims to share the skills and impart 
the training necessary for groups and individuals to give form to their past and present 
experiences in safe spaces. This will be done through the visual medium of film, a medium 
which can cross language barriers, provide powerful representations and be accessed by a 
wide proportion of the community. Only by visualising what is so often hidden can we work 
towards wider integration, cross-cultural awareness, and true understanding and celebration of 
the diversity of our city.

Our members

The members of our management committee and the volunteers who work with the group are 
refugees / asylum seekers and local people from various amateur and professional artistic 
backgrounds. All our members have previously been involved in running or participating in arts 
projects and have extensive experience working with diverse cultural groups in the UK and 
abroad.

Aims and objectives

The aims and objectives of our organisation are to:

• Train people in various aspects of filmmaking and 
visual arts, and develop skills within local and 
refugee communities in Nottingham.

• Show films in various locations in local communities.
• Make films with local people and artists.
• Support arts activities relating to film and visual arts.
• Establish a network with local people and refugee 

artists involved in film-making projects in the East- 
Midlands, enabling the sharing of skills and 
experiences.

• Promote human rights through work in local 
communities; video and visual productions, and

Siya

educational activities.
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Networking

We collaborate with local and national organizations such as Long Journey Home; Travelling 
Light; Ecoworks; Groundworks; Refugee Housing Association; City Council Education 
Department; Connexions; Castle College; Maternity Worldwide; City Arts.

Funding

In February 2006 we were awarded funding from the Nottingham Neighbourhood Renewal 
Fund. This funding has enabled us to buy vital, core equipment. It is this equipment that has 
provided the base from which we have developed / are developing short-term projects and 
activities.

In June 2006 we received a small amount of funding from Nottingham County Council. This 
funding enabled us to buy further core equipment.

We have recently applied for Home Office funding and are awaiting correspondence. This 
funding would enable us to purchase specialized equipment and to undertake a film and visual 
arts project with refugees / asylum seekers.

Projects so far

We have facilitated a number of film and music workshops for young asylum seekers / 
refugees. We are now in the process of capturing footage for a film exploring the lives of 
previous generations of refugees / asylum seekers and the specific issues that forced them to 
flee their countries. This is being done in collaboration with Groundworks and Refugee Forum. 

We are currently working with Maternity Worldwide, a charity that works with pregnant women 
and mothers in Ethiopia. Members accompanied the charity on a sponsored bicycle ride to 
Ethiopia, where we filmed the work with which the charity is involved. We have produced a 
documentary about the cyclists’ journey, and we are currently working on two further short 
films that document the work of the charity and the issues that pregnant women and mothers 
face in Ethiopia.

We have worked in collaboration with City Arts on a project with young people and the wartime 
A generation. This has involved workshops and interviews with local people about their wartime V experiences in Nottingham. We are currently editing a short film to document this work.

Three of our members have visited Kurdistan this year and these trips have facilitated the 
development of two separate projects. One of these projects involved a failed asylum seeker 
returning to Kurdistan after almost 8 years, and filming the experience and process of his 
return. The second was undertaken with the support of Kurdsat, a Kurdish Sky TV channel, 
and involved filming, interviewing and engaging in dialogue with various women and women’s 
organisations in Kurdistan in order to explore the situation of women. We are currently editing 
the footage from these two separate trips, and we intend to produce two films.

Future plans

Our organisation is aiming to develop further projects and to apply to various bodies for 
funding. We are currently working on ideas for three projects. One of these is a musical 
project to explore and celebrate the diverse identities and cultures of individuals and 
communities in Nottingham, who constitute and enrich the city. The second two are short 
dramas: The Flower Seller, a drama based on a true story about a girl who was confined to a
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washroom for 8 years by her father; and The Scent of the Sun, a drama about a disabled 
mother and her child, and the effect war exerts on their lives.

One of the original aims of the organisation was to show films in various local communities, 
films promoting understanding of different cultures, breaking down cultural barriers and raising 
awareness of the issues faced by refugees and asylum seekers in Nottingham and the 
surrounding region. This is an aim we are working towards, and we are looking for funding to 
buy the equipment necessary to realise this aim.

We intend to maintain our current networks and increase the scope of our work. We will do 
this by remaining responsive to the needs of individuals and communities, and by developing 
activities and projects in response to their needs, enthusiasms, talents and ideas.

San Savaran and Balvinder

Article 13
(1) Everyone has the right to freedom of movement and residence within the borders of each state.

(2) Everyone has the right to leave any country, including his own, and to return to his country.

Article 14
(1) Everyone has the right to seek and to enjoy in other countries asylum from persecution.

(2) This right may not be invoked in the case of prosecutions genuinely arising from non-political crimes or from acts 
contrary to the purposes and principles of the United Nations.

Article 15
(1) Everyone has the right to a nationality.

(2) No one shall be arbitrarily deprived of his nationality nor denied the right to change his nationality.

Universal Declaration of Human Rights
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About the NNRF

The Nottingham and Nottinghamshire Refugee Forum (NNRF) is a voluntary organisation set up 
to enable interested local organisations and individuals to work in partnership to help meet the 
needs of refugees and asylum seekers. The Forum was established as a response to the policy 
adopted by the Government of dispersing asylum seekers from London to cities where low-cost 
accommodation could be obtained. Nottingham has become one of the top ten provincial cities 
receiving asylum seekers dispersed by the National Asylum Support Service [NASS].

The NNRF was constituted at an inaugural meeting on 22nd June 2000, which was addressed 
by Alan Simpson MP and Usha Sood, a barrister specialising in immigration law. The central 
purpose of the Forum is to help refugees and asylum seekers feel welcome and give them a 
local "voice".

The Forum is committed to maximising the involvement of asylum seekers and refugees in the 
running of the organisation, and the Constitution stipulates that at least three members of the 
management committee must be refugees.

In 2006, the Forum has a membership of 482, 392 individuals, and 98 organisations. A wide 
range of religious and political organisations and companies have affiliated.

Individual members pay an annual subscription and are kept informed and involved in the work 
of the Forum. Many of these members contribute practical help to the work of the Forum 
through a range of sub-committees and as volunteers. Volunteers are always needed, for 
advice sessions, to help with reception, to organise food distribution and welcome people 
coming to the Centre for food, and for advocacy and campaigns.

The Forum has a Management Committee, whose members are also trustees of the charity, 
and directors of the company limited by guarantee. The Management Committee is elected 
annually at the AGM. The Chair, Secretary and Treasurer are also elected annually at the AGM. 

There is a Staff Group which deals with personnel issues, a Square Committee [formerly the 
118 Committee] which manages and administers the NNRF’s premises, a Campaigns Group 
and an Anti-Destitution Project. The Refugee Forum is also involved in nurturing refugee 
community organisations.

The NNRF was registered as a charity on 8th June 2001 (Charity number 1086962).

In 2004 the Management Committee decided to make NNRF a company limited by guarantee. 
This is to protect the financial position of the trustees; the NNRF is still a voluntary, not-for- 
profit organisation dedicated to serving refugees and asylum seekers in Nottingham and 
Nottinghamshire. NNRF Limited was registered by Companies House on 4th February 2005 
(Company Registration number 5352679). Charitable status for the company is being applied 
for, and the assets of the charity will be transferred to NNRF Ltd once this is granted.

Patricia Stoat 
Secretary
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Treasurer’s Report

I start my report with two apologies.

I apologise for my absence at the Annual General Meeting, at which I should be present to deal 
with queries from the membership about funding and the financial affairs of the Forum. 
Holiday arrangements preclude my presence.

The second apology is for events outside my control. For small charities, annual accounts are 
prepared by a qualified accountant and submitted to an AGM for acceptance, and prior to last 
year’s AGM this was the procedure we adopted. However, for charities with an income of more 
than £250,000, the Charity Commissioners require accounts to be prepared by an accountant 
and then independently audited by a qualified auditor. We did this last year, but as I write this 
report the accounts have been prepared but it has not been possible for the Auditor to finalise 
his report by the deadline for the printing of our Annual Report.

The accounts enclosed in the report accurately reflect the financial situation of the Forum and 
are shorter and less complex than those that have to be submitted to the Charity 
Commissioners. After the Auditor has completed his work, the audited accounts will be 
available for any member wishing to see them and will form the basis of our Annual Report to 
the Charity Commissioners.

Turning now to the accounts, I can report that our income for the period was £392,056, an 
increase over the previous year of some £34,000, and we were able to limit expenses and 
increase our net assets by £12,475.35 to £157,747. It was, however, a year in which we dug 
deeply into our cash reserves because of the expenditure on the Square Centre. We spent a 
total of £128,172 on the building, fixtures and fittings and computers. We were very fortunate 
to have been able to accumulate those reserves in earlier years to enable us to carry out these 
works.

Donations

Included in income are donations of £29,640, which is real tribute to the generosity of our 
supporters and the work of those involved in the Destitution Fund.

Grants Received

Grants amounted to just under £359,000, and hopefully the chart overleaf gives an indication 
of the range and variety.
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Designation Purpose Paid by Annual
Amount

Payable 
until

Staff paid by

1) Supporting 
People

Supporting People
programme

City Council
Supporting 
People Team

£125,316 March
2007

SP Team, 1 
Interpreter, and 
Office Support

2) Nottingham 
Works

Intended to pay for 1 
Benefits adviser and 1 
Employment 
/Education adviser

Nottingham City 
Council

£65,588 December
2006

Employment & 
Benefits 
advisers and
Office Support

3) One Stop
Shop

Access to City 
Council, health and 
voluntary sector 
services.

Nottingham City 
Council £50,000 March

2009

One Adviser and 
Office Support 
and admin

4) Access
Manager

Facilitate access to 
range of services and 
assist integration and 
social inclusion

Nottingham City 
Council £50,000 September

2007

Access
Development 
Manager, office 
support and
admin

5) National
Lottery

To meet part of 
running costs Big Lottery Fund

A total of 
£218378 
over 3
years

December
2008

Centre Manager,
Administrator, 
Reception/ 
Interpreter, 
running 
expenses

Notes

1 Negotiations taking place with Refugee Housing, re joint bid to secure future funding.

2 Funding being sought for costs of Benefits Adviser

3 Following departure of Larry McCloskey, recruitment of replacement

4 Future of project needs to be considered.

5 Funding is tapered and shortfall in years 2 and 3 has to be met from reserves.

We really need funding to establish a legal support project, and action is continuing to find this. 

Conclusion

As in the whole of the voluntary sector, funding is, and it seems always will be, worrying and 
problematic, particularly for the staff whose livelihood depends on our success in finding 
replacement funding as projects expire. Your new Management Committee will have to keep 
all projects under continual review.

I have lost the support of Lizzie Parker, wish her well in whatever she does in the future, and 
thank her and Teresa for their work over the year. I am certain that, in Gina Musa, we have 
found an excellent and committed replacement for Lizzie.

Once again, I apologise to the meeting for my absence and I hope that this report deals with all 
possible enquiries, but should I have overlooked anything, I will obviously deal with any queries 
on the web site.

Leo Keely

Treasurer
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Nottingham & Nottinghamshire Refugee Forum 
Profit & Loss for the year ended 31 March 2006

12,475.35

Total Inc
Expense

Total
Net Ordinary Income (surplus)

29,640.10
3,470.00

358,915.64
30.00

Income
Donations
Interest
Grants
Membership Dues
e 392,055.74

Advertising 311.92
Allotments 291.72
Bank Service Charges 41.50
Books and Publications -82.96
Computer Support 2,582.09
Contract Labour 883.30
Depreciation Expense 21,434.83
Total Destitution Cash Payments 28,130.12
Dues and Subscriptions 635.40
Expensed Equipment 1,406.44
Gifts and Donations 10.00
Insurance 1,148.21
Internet 517.83
Janitorial 1,094.50
Kitchen items 1,737.87
Meetings 338.97
Miscellaneous -93.28
Non domestic rates 1,446.72
Office Supplies 3,399.09
Total Payroll Expenses 210,162.32
Postage and Delivery 1,225.09
Printing and Reproduction 4,306.00
Total Professional Fees 12,074.63
Programme Expense 13,110.00
Recruitment 1,989.20
Refuse collection 230.66
Removals 1,022.25
Rent 19,983.37
Total Repairs 2,846.95
Small grants 8,994.10
Software Expense 1,242.89
Subscriptions 90.00
Total Supplies 1,085.00
Total Telephone 15,648.64
Training 2,750.48
Translating 5,313.00
Total Travel & Ent 2,676.49
Total Utilities 2,574.98
Volunteer Expenses 6,994.77
Women United 25.30

se 379,580.39
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Balance Sheet as at 31st March 2006

Notes
2006
£ £

2005
£ £

Fixed Assets Cost Deprn

Buildings - Capital Works 74,121 7,412 4 66,709 0
Fixtures & Fittings 27,641 6,764 5 20,877 6,179
Computers 26,410 13,077 6 13,333 8,548

100,919 14,726
Current Assets

Prepayments 7 7,850 0
Cash at Bank Co-operative bank 8 31,681 44,346

Caf cash Gold Account 49,507 111,536
Cash in Hand 15 126

89,053 156,007
Current Liabilities

Creditor 0 5,385
Accrual 9 32,225 32,225 20,076 25,461

Net Assets 157,747 145,273

Reserves at 31st March 2006
Restricted Funds

Photo Project 70 1,228
NCC 18,216 18,216
Access Manager -16,435 0
Health Action Zone 0 519
Advice Worker 27,442 8,309
Community Fund 34,992 22,869
Groundworks 0 0
Small Grants Fund 0 0
Hardship/Destitute Fund 0 8,380
Nottingham Works 21,165 16,875
Roaming Pictures 0 0
Training Fund 9,970 0
Renewal Trust 500 500
Notts Community Chest 2,567 2,567

•
98,487 79,463

Unrestricted Funds

General 59,260 65,810

157,747 145,273

Some fund will require re-allocating from the unrestricted funds to the Hardship Fund

Nottingham & Nottinghamshire REFUGEE FORUM
29



NOTTINGHAM & NOTTINGHAMSHIRE REFUGEE FORUM 
TRUSTEES’ ANNUAL REPORT
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2006

T rustees Patsy Brand Chair
Patricia Stoat Secretary
Leo Keely
Abigail Hailu 
Amdani Juma 
Chris Cann 
Gary Freeman
Leyla Hassan Ahmed 
Lynda Wilson 
Meili Hawthorne
Myra Woolfson 
Rob Peutrell 
Paul Carroll
Pete Loewenstein 
Rody Oliver 
Siya Sabir
Suleman Mohammed

Treasurer

Principal Address The Square Centre 
Alfred Street North 
Nottingham
NG31AA

Auditors David Hickie ltd
75 Kedleston Road 
Derby

Bankers The Co-operative Bank 
PO Box 101
1 Balloon Street
Manchester

CAF Bank
PO Box 289
West Mailing 
Kent

Accountants

Solicitors

Davis & Co
141 Havenbaulk Lane 
Littleover
Derby

Berryman Shacklock
Park House
Friar Lane
Nottingham
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